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April 21, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the Highline Water District’s (District) 2008 Comprehensive Water System Plan (Plan).  In March 2009, the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) reviewed the plan and recommends its approval.  
The Revised Code of Washington (RCW) 57.16.010 and King County Code (KCC) require that before becoming effective, the Plan be approved by King County.  This letter, and attached matrix, describes the results of the county’s review of the Plan and affirms the Plan meets King County requirements.  Approval of the Plan will further provide state regulatory agencies the determination required under RCW 43.20.260 that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and implementing development regulations.

Plan Summary

The District was originally established as King County Water District 75 in 1946 to provide water service to the area of south King County.  Since then, the District’s service area boundaries have changed significantly to its present-day configuration due to a series of mergers, withdrawals, and annexations.  The District serves approximately 18,000 accounts within portions of several communities, including Burien, Des Moines, Federal Way, Kent, Normandy Park, Tukwila, Seatac, and unincorporated King County.

Service Area

The District’s service area is located south of Sea-Tac International Airport and runs generally along the ridge separating the eastern Puget Sound area from the Kent Valley.  The District does not anticipate any changes to its service area in the future.  Most of the District’s service area is single-family residential, with the area around Sea-Tac International Airport having more commercial and industrial land uses.  The District is not a Satellite System Management Agency but would consider a request to provide such services.
Water Use Efficiency
The District obtains the majority of its water from Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) and the rest from ground water wells.  District-owned facilities include three wells, nine reservoirs, and two treatment plants.  The District has six pumping stations, three of which deliver water from SPU, and three that boost water to higher pressure zones within the District.  Water is distributed through approximately 288 miles of mains ranging in diameter from 1½ inches to 30 inches.  
Average daily water demand between 2002 and 2007 was approximately 6.5 million gallons per day.  Average water use per Equivalent Residential Unit (ERU) was 187 gallons per day (gpd) in 2006.  The District is projecting that, with conservation, water use will be reduced to 168 gpd per ERU by 2028.  The District’s lost and/or unaccounted for water has ranged from 10.24 percent in 2004 to 3.25 percent in 2006.  The average since 2000 is approximately 6.1 percent, which meets the requirements of the statute. 
Capital Improvement Program
The Plan contains a seven-year capital improvement program (CIP) with an estimated cost of $37.59 million.  The CIP will be funded with accumulated cash, rate revenues, general facilities charges, local facilities charges, developer extensions, and outside resources such as grants and low-cost loans, bonds, and/or other outside funding sources.  Water revenues for 2008 were $13,594,762.

Reclaimed Water and Regional Planning
The District recognizes that reclaimed water can be used to extend limited drinking water supplies.  Within the Plan, the District identified a number of potential users for reclaimed water within its service area boundaries.  The District is committed to participating in regional planning for water supply development.  It was a participant in the development of the South King County Coordinated Water System Plan and, during that same time period, the South King County Ground Water Management Plan.  The District’s Plan is consistent with other applicable regional plans. 
Ground Water Management
The District has wellhead protection programs for the three production wells it currently uses.  
SEPA
The District completed a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) checklist for the Plan and, as lead agency, issued a determination of non-significance for the issuance of the Plan on 
December 17, 2008.

An enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the District's compliance with KCC requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

I appreciate the District's cooperation in submitting the Plan and working with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Stephen Hirschey, Chair of the Utilities Technical Review Committee, at 206-205-0817.

I urge the Council to adopt the enclosed ordinance approving the District's Plan.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff

  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget 
Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health

Matt Everett, General Manager, Highline Water District


Ron Dorn, P.E., Principal Engineer, BHC Consultants, LLC
Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks 
Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
